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CAPACITY OF FORCE PUMPS.

[For the Machinists and Blacksmiths' Journal.

[CONCLUDED.]

WfOW we must find the volume

^corresponding to 44 lbs. pres-

sure, which will be 622 ; or, as be-

fore stated, one cubic inch of

water made into steam at 44 lbs-

pressure, will occupy a space of

622 cubic inches; therefore we
must divide the contents of the

cylinders multiplied by 2, by 622,

and we have a quotient of 19.6375

inches, which must be divided by
the stroke of the pump as before,

(and as the stroke of a locomo-

tive's pump is generally the same
as the engine, we will call it 24

inches), so that we must divide

19.6375 by 24, and we have .8182,

—not quite £ of a whole number.
This .8182 represents area, and if

we divide .8182 by .7854—which is

the area of a one inch circle—we
shall have 1.04 as the diameter of

the pump in inches. But as these

pumps are generally single act-

ing we must multiply this 1.04 by
2 and we have 2-08 as the diame-
ter of the pump with a stroke of

24 inches, for a locomotive with
18 inch cylinders and 24 inch

stroke. Here again we are a very
little different from Bourne. As
before stated, he makes the size

of the pump 2£ inches and 24 inch

stroke, and we make it 2.08

inch, or very nearly £ of an inch

less than Bourne. But if we
were going to make a pump to do
the work required, we should put
on enough more to cover all leaks

and other waste by blowing oil

or otherwise. In connection with

this article, let me say that I am
not finding fault with Bourne,
for he is one of my favorite au-

thors.

I only wrote this to show how
to get the size without having

recourse to a text book, and with-

out having to use a number that

is not fully understood by very

few except the author. And thus

it is in many cases ; when an

author has a rule for finding

a given size of a steam engine,
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he keeps applying the rule, and

finally thinks that everyone is as

familiar with it as he is, and this

of course is very puzzling to

young beginners.

Thus, for instance, in this arti-

cle I have the mean pressure

of steam at 84 lbs., cut off at | of

the stroke without using a loga

rithm, as is given us in most of

our text books ; and I am con-

strained to say that my mean
pressure obtained in the way we
have shown, is as near right as

any given ^y*,. logarithms. We
will cite a case to show this

:

In Haswell, page 579, is a rule

given to find the mefan pressure

of the steam in a cylinder. He
says :

" Divide the length of the

stroke of a piston, added to the

clearance of the cylinder at one

end, by the length of the stroke

at which the steam is cut off,

added to the clearance at that

end, and quotient wril express'

the relative expansion of the

steam or number. Find in the

table the logarithm of the num-
ber nearest to that of the quo-

tient, to which add 1 ; the sum
is the ratio of the gain. Mul-

tiply the ratio thus obtained

by the pressure of steam (includ-

ing the atmosphere), as it enters

the cylinder, divide the product
by the relative expansion, and
the quotient will give the mean
pressure required."

He then goes on to give an ex-

ample with this process, which is

indeed a very good one, but puz-

zling sometimes to new beginners.

We will give the example for the

sake of showing the difference.

He says:

" Assume steam to enter a cyl-

inder at a pressure of 34.7 lbs.

per square inch, and be cut off at

i the length of the stroke of the

piston, the stroke being 10 feet,

what will be the mean pressure ?

10 ft -4- .5 for clearance= 120.5

inches, stroke 10 ft-f-4+,5 for

clearance—30.5 inches ; then 129.5

-f-30.5—3.95 the relative expan-

sion log. of 3.95=1.374, which-f-

1=2.374

2.37y.7=8|CT8=20855lbg>
Here "then we see that in a ten

feet stroke, :TDut off at one-quar-

ter, with an.initial pressure of

34.7 lbs., ri^ves a mean pres-

sure of ^2^55 lbs. This is no

doubt cMrect ; but I have taken

many hundreds of diagrams from

all kinds of steam engines, and I

find my rule so simple, and yet so

correct, that I am very loth to

give it up, although I know the

above theory is right, and I some-

times make use of it for very

nice work. But steam engines

are not all built theoretically

correct; and therefore my way
comes as near as anything I have
seen. I will here give it for the
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benefit of the craft, although it

has been given in these pages by

me before.

We will take the same example

we have just quoted from Has-

well of a 10-foot stroke cut off at

one-quarter with 34.7 lbs. pres-

sure at the commencement of the

stroke. Here then we begin the

stroke with 34.7 lbs. and continue

it to i stroke ; then it is cut off,

but continues to expand, and

when it has reached $ stroke it

has doubled its volume and is %

its pressure ; therefore we divide

34.7 by 2 and we have 17.35 lbs.

at % stroke. Then we go on to f

stroke and find the steam has in-

creased to three times its volume

and is
-J
the pressure it was on

entering, so we will divide 34.7

by 3 which gives us 11.52 lbs.

at | stroke. We will now go on

to the end of the stroke and we
find the volume has- increased

four times the volume it "was on

entering, and is therefore i the

pressure ; now we divide 34.7 by
4 and we have 8.67 lbs. at the end

of the stroke. We have here

given the pressure at every part

of the stroke. Now let us add

them all together and we have

34.7 + 17.35 _j_ H.52 + 8.67, which

equals 72.24; and if we divide

72.24 by 4, we have 18.06 lbs. for

a mean pressure; and is it a ques-

tion in my mind whether or not

the mean pressure should not be

18.56 lbs. instead of 20.855. For

if we take into consideration the

loss by radiation in so long a

stroke as 10 feet, I think the 18.56

lbs. will be the nearest.

I see there is an inquiry re-

garding the cutting of screws

by compound gearing, I did
think of taking up the subject,

but on second consideration I

have concluded not to do so, for

the simple reason that there are

a great many men in our organ-

ization who can do it very well,

and who seldom ever write an ar-

ticle for the Journal, and I give

them a chance to do so in order

that they may become familiar

with the Journal by sending an
answer to the question, and then

th^y may ventilate their thoughts

on paper for the benefit of man-
kind. J. J. Illingworth.

STEAM AS A FIRE EXTINGUISHER.

The American Exchange and Re-

view, in an article under the above

title, cites an instance where a

burning building was saved from

entire destruction by the employ-

ment of steam. After the fire

had raged a considerable time,

and the engineer of the fire de-

partment had ordered the de-

molition of the whole building,

as the only means of preventing

the spread of the conflagration, a

carpenter ventured into the midst
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of the flames and with an ax

broke one of the steam pipes.

He had previously started a fire

under the boiler, situated in an

adjoining building. The effect is

said to have been almost instant-

ly perceptible. The whole space

was rapidly filled with steam,

which issued from the shattered

pipe under strong pressure, and

the raging fire was almost instant-

ly checked, and soon entirely ex-

tinguished.

The recognition of the value

of steam as a fire extinguisher,

says the Exchange, though not

new, is still by no means general.

Here and there only, in large

establishments, where additional

safeguards besides the aid relied

upon from the fire department are

deemed necessary, can you find a

system of steam pipes ramifying

through the various parts of a

building. One of the largest es-

tablishments in Philadelphia is

furnished with a complete system

of this kind. Here a series of

independent steam pipes lead

from the boiler-room to each of

the many departments, while one

of the most open and readily ac-

cessible positions upon the ground

floor is chosen as the place from
which their service may be com-
manded. Should a fire break out

in any particular part of the es-

tablishment, steam can be turned
into it instantaneously by the

turning of a valve, with which

each pipe leading to each depart-

ment is here furnished. Such an
elaborate arrangement as this is

to be commended to all large es-

tablishments, since it affords, in

the present state of our acquaint-

ance with the means of extin-

guishing fires, the most perfect

protective system ever devised.

Nor need this system be restricted

to the protection of factories and

workshops. For churches, thea-

ters, and public buildings of all

descriptions, such an arrange-

ment might prove of incalculable

value ; and since in many large

buildings of this class steam gen-

erators are used for heating or

other purposes, the introduction

of the system of safety pipes

could be managed without objec-

tion. To extend its usefulness to

to the protection of private dwell-

ings is in a manner surrounded

with practical objections ; though

in view of the possible protective

service which it may perform, a

prudent consideration of possi-

bilities would in many cases just-

ify, where it is practicable, the

putting up of a steam generator

and pipes even here ; while the

other uses to which steam could

be put in the household might

make it a highly desirable adjunct

to domestic economy.

—

Galaxy.

Science perfects genius.
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A DANGEROUS SUPERFLUITY.

In our last issue we took occa-

sion to ventilate our opinions on

the formation of a superfluity

called the ''Sovereigns of Indus-

try." We could not then, any more

than we can now, see the neces-

sity for the formation of such an

organization so long as we had

an abundance, yes, we might say,

a superabundance of labor organ-

izations already in existence,

through the agency of which the

workingmen of the country—if

they were in earnest—might se-

cure to themselves and families

all that they aim at, in a cheaper,

easier and much quicker way than

by getting up new and useless

organizations—useless only as a

means to divide the strength of

the really earnest men in the

labor movement. Our criticism

has received endorsements from

every quarter save one, and we
are not a little surprised at find-

ing an advocate for the perpe-

tuity and continuation of the new
fangled arrangement in that di-

rection. We have reference to

Alex. Troup, editor and proprietor

of the New Haven (Conn.) Daily

and Weekly Union, and one of the

ablest, staunchest, most persever-

ing, fearless and persistent advo-

cates of labor in the New England
States. We clip the following

from his paper:

"We are sorry that such a sterling
friend of labor as John Fehrenbatch,
President of the Machinists and Black-
smiths' International Union, should
jump at hasty conclusions in regard to

one of the most successful and benefi-

cial labor organizations ever started.

In the last issue of the Machinists and
Blacksmiths' Journal, Mr. Fehren-
batch endeavors to dissuade his readers
from having anything to do with the
Sovereigns of Industry, because, he
says, it is an organization controlled by
a clique of capitalists, with head-quar-
ters at Worcester, Mass. Mr. Fehren-
batch is laboring under a great mistake,
and we hasten to correct him, because
we know his earnestness and ability,

and feel that no order of workingmen
no matter how prosperous, should be
without his aid and influence. The or-

der was started by men just as sincere
in their hope to benefit and elevate la-

bor, as men belonging in the ranks of
labor could possibly be. The constitu-

tion was gotten up in a day or two, and
of course was imperfect; but the imme-
diate and practical benefit to labor was at

once apparent. The germ of the or-

ganization is to give the workingmen
and producers the necessary commodi-
ties of life at a great reduction from or-

dinary retail prices, and this it is doing
in New Haven, Hartford, Boston, Chi-
cago, in fact wherever there is a Subor-
dinate Council. Does Mr. Fehrenbatch
believe that it is of no consequence to

workingmen to save fifteen or twenty
per cent, in the cost of living? No, of
course not. He believes that this sav-

ing is a benefit which no other labor or-

ganization aflbrds except the Patrons
of Husbandry. The workingmen of

the East, who are banded in this organ-
ization, can buy flour at an enormous
reduction by having it sent direct to

them from the West. Sewing machines
that cost ordinarily sixty-five dollars,

can be bought for forty; six hundred
dollar pianos for three hundred dollars,

and everything in like proportion. Now
we believe Mr. Fehrenbatch is not post-

ed fully. When he understands the
objects of the order, and finds out the
men who are in it, he will give it his

hearty support, as every true friend of

labor should. The constitution which
he so much objects to is abolished.

The order has been reorganized. Every-
thing is now Democratic. The Supreme
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Council is abolished, and provisions
made for State Councils. In fact, it is

similarly constructed to the machinists
and blacksmiths' organization, with the
exception that it admits all whose in-

terests are not in conflict with the pur-
poses of the order, without respect to

race, color, nationality or creed. The
organization is composed of poor men,
and it is not paying deputies five dollars
per day. When officers go to different

places to organize they charge for their
services, as no poor man can give his
time for nothing. The benefits to work-
ingmen more than an hundred fold com-
pensate for the expense. Besides it

does not interfere with existing labor
organizations. We hope to hear better
from Mr. Fehrenbatch in his journal
next month."

With the aims and objects of

the order Mr- Troup speaks of we
have no controversy. We fully

endorse all that he claims for

the organization whose cause

he champions. But we cannot

endorse a movement, no matter

by whom inaugurated, or by

whom supported, if that move-

ment tends to retard the progress

and onward march of the Indus-

trial Congress of the United

States. We look upon that or-

ganization as the only combina-

tion of workingmen in which all

classes of our producers can have

a common interest. We look

upon that organization as the

eventually great palladium of our

liberty—the only rock to which

we can anchor in safety. It is the

great ray of hope, and the only

one, that lights up the gloomy
path of the poor, oppressed and
down-trodden toilers of America

!

It is destined to become the great

bulwark of protection to Ameri-

can labor, and the mighty lever

of its emancipation. Through

the agency of the Industrial Con-

gress we can purchase the neces-

saries of life directly from the

producer, thus saving not only the

profits that now go to a hungry

horde of middle-men, but practi-

cally doing away with those non-

producers and drones in the hive.

Let the aims of the Sovereigns of

Industry be what they may the

organization cannot have our en-

dorsement, and we are free to

confess that it would require

quite an effort to induce us to

look with any favor upon the pro-

jectors of that association. We
think that their earnestness might

have been much better displayed

in the organization of labor asso-

ciations under the auspices and

jurisdiction of the Industrial Con-

gress of the United States.

If the representative men of

the order in question are really

in earnest, let them send dele-

gates to the second annual con-

vention of the Industrial Con-

gress which meets on Tuesday,

^pril 14th, 1874, in Rochester, N.

Y. Let all the labor organiza-

tions of the United States consoli-

date under one grand head. Let
those that are organized for the

elevation and protection of speci-

fic trades maintain their organi-

zations intact, but all those, such
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as the " Sovereigns of Industry J'

" Patrons of Industry J"
1 " United

Order of American Mechanics,"
u Mosaic Order of Christian Jus-

tice" " Ecumenic Order of United

Mechanics" " Industrial Brother-

hood" " Order of Enlisted Men,"
" National Labor Council," " Na-

tional Order of Workingmen," "The

Advocates.of Justice," and orders

of workingmen with an endless

variety of names, should unite at

once under the jurisdiction of the

Industrial Congress of the United

States. This is the only bona fide

representative labor organization

in America that embraces all who
earn their bread by honest indus-

try. The call for its organization

was broad, x>ublic and cosmopoli-

tan in every particular. The or-

ganization was ushered into being

not under the stilly shades of

night, but in the broadest light of

day, with God's sun shining forth

in the full meridian of its glory

and casting its bright rays on the

pathway of the humblest laborer

in the land.

While the many mysterious

orders that have come into exist-

ence within a few years sprung

up from some obscure corner, and

generally at the instigation of

men whose ambition to secure

prominence and gain prompted
their actions, but who have no
real love for the laborer nor the

mechanic except so far as it tends

to contribute to their pecuniary

benefit or satisfy their ambition.

This, we are bold to say, is not

true with respect to the organiza-

tion of the Industrial Congress.

The project for the institution of

this association was inaugurated

by men none of whom hold, or

want to hold, any office in that

association, but stand ever ready

to maintain its principles and for-

ward its objects for the common
good of all who labor for their

daily bread.

We hope that the workingmen

of New England will bestir them-

selves between this and the time

of the meeting of the convention

at Rochester, and show, by the

presence of their representatives

at the Industrial Congress, that

the great radiating center of

American civilization is no longer

a drawback upon the labor move-

ment in this country. We shall

endeavor to be at the convention,

health permitting, and we know
of no man in the labor movement
whom we would be more pleased

to meet than that able and inde-

fatigable champion of labor, Mr.

Alexander Troup.
a » «

A New Hampshire town de-

frayed the expenses of providing

a municipal hearse by giving a

fancy dress ball.
«-*-*

Some people have their think-

ing, like their washing, done out.
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THE ATTITUDE OF THE PRESS.

As the Machinists and Black-

smiths' International Union and

its President have been the sub-

ject of considerable comment re-

cently through the press of the

country, we have concluded that

a specimen of the arguments pro-

duced might be of some interest

to our members. So we have re-

produced them.

FROM THE SHAFTS OF THE ENEMY.

A PLEA FOR CAPITAL.

Comments of the Schenectady, 1ST. Y.,

Evening Star on a speech delivered at a

large labor demonstration at Union
Hall, Schenectady, lS

r
. Y., on Saturday

evening, February 14th, 1874:

In this brief report we have endea-
vored to do our friend full justice, but
nevertheless the right of criticism be-
longs to us. We cannot see, for the life

of us, what benefit is to be derived to

them, or how their interests are to be
advanced in listening to such addresses.
To us, there appears to be no depth of
thought, nothing tangible or suggestive
id remedy what he called their prejnit
evils. It was more of an appeal to (jje.ir

passions than to their better judgment
in times like the present,
think the present hour is an auspreious
one for the promulgation of such senti-
ments, but believe them to be detri-
mental to the interest of the working
man. The business interests of the
country are in a state of complete stag-
nation; its finances are crippled, with
not money enough in the treasury to

carry on the ordinary expenses of the
government and gold bringing thirteen
cents premium, while many of our lar-
gest manufacturers have closed up for
the want of something to do, while
Others are running on" short time in
order to keep the operatives from starv-
ing. Most of these establishments are
running at very great losses to their
employers. Under these circumstances,

we repeat, that this is no time to appeal
to the passions of men who have for a
short or a long period of time been out
of employment—it is but adding fuel to

the fire. Rather temper their minds
with wise counsels and more prudent
actions that they may be the better en-
abled to come out of "the ordeal through
which they and the country is now pass-
ing, with renewed and increased vigor.
It is an old saying that labor is the
handmaid of capital—they always go
hand in hand. Capital has weathered
many a storm, and, before its power,
many a small and light craft has been
submerged beneath its crushing force.

Let our mechanics ever bear this one
thing in mind—" He that soweth to the
storm shall reap the whirlwind."

Comments of the Indianapolis Senti-

nel, on a speech delivered at a monster

mass meeting in Masonic Hall, Indian-

apolis, Ind.

:

The stuff of which the ordinary blath-
erskite delivers himself for the delect-
ation of workingmen, is illustrated
elsewhere in the harangue of one Fehr-
enbatch to the workmens' meeting Sat-
urday. See-sawing from empty rhodo-
montade, to the tedious twaddle of com-
plaint, hjg falls into a historical mood,
and dec$res Trades' Union co-eval with
the race, and indispensable to Moses,
Solomon, and the fathers. Possibly
they were, but when they grew into an
abuse the Lord confounded them at
Babel, where creatures of the Fehren-
batch kind got the lead.

Comments o^ the Indianapolis Journal

on the same speech :

Mr. John Fehrenbatch, of Cleveland,
was next introduced, and delivered a
speech of about three-quarters of an
hour's duration. Mr. Fehrenbatch is a
pleasing speaker, and entertained his
audience, and was frequently interrupt-
ed with vociferous applause. He said
that he would not follow the method
adopted by so many speakers, viz : that
of tickling the vanities of their hearers
with tine speeches that sound pleasantly
to the ear. He then proceeded to tickle
the vanities of his hearers to the best of
his ability. To those of our employers
who have stood by us during the mon-
etary panic we have no hesitancy in
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saying that we will stand by them, but
for those skinflints who have made the
financial stringency a pretense for op-
pressing their workmen by reducing
their remuneration, we have no sym-
pathy.

(Here a short synopsis of the speech

followed. The Journal then continued)

:

Mr. Fehrenbatch dwelt at some length
on the tendency of Trades' Unions to

educate the masses. He then referred
to the political power of Unions, and
from that drifted gracefully into a
course of remarks of a somewhat in-

cendiary character, and in fact his

whole address was delivered in a man-
ner more calculated to arouse the pas-
sions than to appeal to the reasoning
faculties of his audience.

Report of the Cleveland Daily Herald

of a speech delivered February 26, 1874,

at Van Tassel's Hall, Cleveland :

LABOR AND COMMUNISM.— MEETING OF
MARINE ENGINEERS AT VAN TASSEL'S
HALL.—ADDRESS OF JOHN FEHRENBATCH
—HIS VIEWS ON THE CONDITION OF THE
LABORING CLASSES.—THE RED FLAG OF
THE COMMUNE.
The association of Marine Engineers

held an open meeting at Van Tassel's
Hall, West Side, Wednesday^ening.
The appartment was nearly filled, many
engineers not belonging to the order
being present. Mr. Doty, a leading
member of the order, stated in a few
words the object of the meeting, which
was to create a greater interest among
marine engineers, in the necessity of
union, which could only be accomplish-
ed through the medium of the associa-
tion to which he belonged. He then
introduced John Fehrenbatch, Presi-
dent of the Machinists and Blacksmiths'
International Union of North America.
Mr. Fehrenbatch was greeted with

prolonged applause, as he ascended the
platform. He commenced by stating
that his hearers were each, he presumed
working for the wages they received
weeklyor monthly. All that they de-
sired doubtless was simply a reasonable
recompense for their labor. Their em-
ployers probably cared but little wheth-
er or not they received their merited
remuneration; they would, generally,
prefer to have them work for nothing,
if they would, and would grind them

down to the lowest possible figure. Since
his employer will not watch over his
interests, the laborer must, therefore
guard and fight for himself and the
preservation of the lives of his family
and the friends dependent on his exer-
tions for their support. To enter the
field alone would be but to insure defeat,

as the laborer would be contending
with other members of his own trade
as well as with his employer, but when
joined with his fellows in one strong
organization, a phalanx will be pre-
sented which the employers even when
united will find it impossible to pierce
or overcome.
The speaker reviewed the history of

the formation of the Machinists and
Blacksmiths' Union i n Indiana, to-

gether with its workings, declaring
that an immediate increase of wages re-

sulted on the association of the work-
ingmen together. He then proceeded
to describe the advantages derived by
engine drivers from belonging to the
Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers,
the organization having become an im-
mense power in the United States, be-
fore which railroad magnates and even
millionaires must bow. The Typo-
graphical Union, and the Bricklayers'
Union were also cited, the printers'

strike in Indianapolis being referred to.

Discussing the subject of strikes, Mr.
Fehrenbatch said he had always man-
ifested a decided opposition to that

method of righting the grievances of
the laboring classes. In a generality
of cases they were liable to cause harm,
and every other means should be tried

before resorting to what he regarded as

a last resort. Marine engineers were
as prone to underbid each other in the
matter of wages as any class of labor-

ers he knew of, and there was the more
need of their joining an association

which was conducted solely for their

benefit. Uniformity and probably in-

creased pay would result.

Reduction in the wages paid for all

branches of labor had been frequent of
late. Employers, and the venal, subsi-

dized press ©f the United States were
responsible for this by the continuation
of the cry of panic. This panic was
brought about by the "infernal, thiev-
ing, swindling bankers" of the coun-
try, and, of course, the millionaires and
the newspapers claimed that the high
prices paid for labor caused the con-
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tinued trouble. The editors of the
metropolitan dailies uttered not a sin-
gle word in condemnation of the ras-
calities practiced in Wall street, but
hurled denunciations against the Trades
Unions for the protection of the poor
man. It seemed in fact to be considered
a crime to be poor. The workingmen in
New York, on appealing for bread in
their dire extremity, were clubbed by
the police of that city in Tompkins
Square, numbers being arrested and
branded as rioters—Communists. And
why did this occur? Because they be-
longed to the poorer classes ; had they
been wealthy they could have purchased
their freedom in an instant.
Mr. Fehrenbatch said that for the ex-

pression of these views he had been
dubbed an extremist, a communist.
The arrest of the poor men in Tompkins
Square would forever be a dark blot on
the fair name of the country, and had
it happened in Europe it would have
called down on its perpetrators the ex-
ecration of the press and the nation.
The United States is considered a free
land, and the red flag of the Commdno
should be allowed to be displayed by
those who wish to march under it, as
often as the union jack of England, or
the stars and stripes. There is cause
for fear that the scenes which drenched
Paris in blood, may be re-enacted lure
in the United States, unless some means
are taken to afford the laboring man
greater protection.
Mr. Fehrenbatch's address was of a

little over an hour's duration, its object
being to forward what he considered to

be the interests of marine engineers by
causing those persons presentwho were
not members to join the association.
We have endeavored to give the main
points of the first part of the address
substantially as they were stated, above.

The Herald of the 27th asks:
Is there to be another coal strike ? Are

the engineers planning a general strike
on the railroads of the country ? What
did Mr. Fehrenbatch mean when he
said Wednesday evening to the Associa-
tion of Marine Engineers at Van Tas-
sel's Hall, in this city : "There is cause
for fear that the scenes which drenched
Paris in blood may be re-enacted here
in the United States, unless some means
are taken to afford the laboring man
greater protection"? These are the
questions people are asking to-day.

From the Cleveland Daily Leader of

the 27th

:

A FALSE TEACHER.

There was a little flip of the red flag

at Van Tassel's Hall, West Side, on Wed-
nesday evening. The occasion was a
meeting of marine engineers who had
congregated for the very proper pur-
pose of forming an association similar
to the Brotherhood of Locomotive Engi-
neers, whose special Council is now in
session in this city. In order to learn
the best way of organizing their pro-
posed association, the marine engineers
invited Mr. John Fehrenbatch, Presi-
dent of the Machinists and Blacksmiths'
Union, to address them. Mr. Fehren-
batch made his speech, the substance
of -which is that workingmen are op-
pressed by .•sgjjuital ; that the press of
the cou|i|rv S^nal and subsidized; the
pai*jfiijHg|^«'en caused by the thieving,
swindling, bloated bankers; the United
States is a free country, and if anyone
here wishes to march under the red flag

of the Commune, they have just as good
right tQ do s® as others have to parade
M-mcter .the stars and stripes ; and, finally,

Mr. E^sre>&ateh< jjgain expressed his
fears that uwfess some means are adopt-
ed to aftbr$rh:he workingmen greater
pijBection, the scenes which drenched

in blood during the days of the
Commune, may be re-enacted here in
the United States. Undoubtedly this

will happen if men like Mr. Fehren-
batch have any influence; in fact,

something very like communism has
already broken out at Newport, Ky.,
where the striking workmen at a steel

manufactory attack with clubs, stones,
pistols and knives the workmen who
prefer to work and feed and clothe their
families rather than remain idle and
hang about saloons and soup houses, in
order to enforce a rule by which their
bosses can make $30 or $40 per day. This
mob killed a man on Tuesday evening,
so that Mr. Fehrenbatch should be satis-

fied that his theory is correct and his
teachings about to take root. The marine
engineers are an intelligent and skilful

class of men. Much depends upon their
sobriety, competency and general reli-

ability. By forming an association-,

making temperance and a prescribed
degree of experience essential to good
standing in the Brotherhood,they would
undoubtedly render themselves more
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efficient and be able to earn and com-
mand higher pay. The Brotherhood of
Locomotive Engineers has done all this

for the members of that association, and
the companies have willingly granted
the increased wages that the greater effi-

ciency and reliability of the men seemed
to deserve. All this, as before stated,
the marine engineers may do if they
organize and conduct their Brotherhood
in a proper way. In doing this they
should receive with great caution the
teachings of a man like Mr. Fehren-
batch. His theories, like his pretended
facts, will not bear scrutiny. The
printers' strike at Indianapolis, to which
he so triumphantly refers, was a disas-

trous defeat to the strikers, who are now
hunting over the country for employ-
ment. The same is true of the printers'
strike at Pittsburgh a few weeks ago, at

Louisville and wherever the experiment
has been tried. The whole r^dord. of
labor in this country may be' sea'r&hed
in vain for evidence that all labor Union
strikes ever attempted in this country
have secured an aggregate advance of
wages equal to that gained by the Loco-
motive Engineers alone through the
agency of arbitration. Buti when an
orator prates of communism and pre-
dicts that unless certain things are
done for the benefit of a certain class,

merchants and bankers will be hung to

lamp-posts and the horrors of the Paris
Commune re-enacted in our midst, the
people who hear such speeches should
see that they are listening to not only a
false prophet, but a wicked and design-
ing one.

From the Cleveland Daily Herald of

March 2d

:

A STARTLING DISPATCH.

There was received, on Saturday, a
private dispatch by one of our railway
managers, from a railway official in Al-
bany, which read thus

:

"John Fehrenbatch, of Cleveland, has
for some weeks been trying to organize
a general strike of machinists and other
day laborers. He represents to our men
that the men on your and other Western
roads, and upon the Pennsylvania and
Erie are ready at the signal. Would
not the law term him a conspirator?"

If that dispatch be warranted, then
should the entire business community
take alarm and be ready, so far as is

possible, to meet the fearful emergency
which would be presented hy the paral-
yzing of our entire system of railroad
traffic. Of course the railway compan-
ies cannot accede to the demands of
strikers. Let them do that once and the
act would only need repetition to remove
from the hands of the railway managers
the control of their own property.
Hence, as it is impossible the railway
managers should submit to the dictation
of strikers, we say the country should
be prepared for a fearful paralysis of
business in all its ramifications.

And it is not merely this dispatch
that makes the sky so black ; it is what
we are enabled to supplement from facts
that have transpired in this city in the
convention of the Brotherhood of Lo-
comotive Engineers. Mr. Fehrenbatch
was laboring with that convention, or
with its delegates, to bring about be-
tween the Brotherhood and the Ma-
chinists and Blacksmiths' Union, of
which Fehrenbatch is the President, a
mutual sympathy that would make the
members of the Brotherhood the aiders
of the Union in case of a strike by the
latter. And his proposition, virtually,

was that whenever a locomotive should
become disabled during a strike by ma-
chinists, the engineer of such machine
should not himself make the needed
repairs. Thus, in case a strike was in
progress in the shops, it would take but
a few days to lay up every locomotive
on the line, forJack of mechanical la-

bor to make needed repairs. To the
credit of the Brotherhood that proposi-
tion was rejected although it had a
number of votes.
In the light of what it is reported of

Fehrenbatch at Albany, and of what he
has been saying and doing in this vicin-

ity, every reader can very readily ans-

wer the question propounded at the end
of the Albany dispatch.
There is occasion for the gravest ap-

prehension, when you see a convention
of operatives representing the principal

railways in every State of the Union,
come together and almost as a unit re-

move from office their Executive merely
because he does not favor strikes as a
remedy for their grievances. Alarm
may well be excited. Then add to that

the development of the doings of the
President of another organization not
less extended, nor less powerful, which
organization may, perhaps, control
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every railway shop in the country, and
it is high time the alarm should be
sounded, and that, so far as possible,
the railway managers should be pre-
pared for the explosion under their
feet at any moment of a mine that will
carry disaster to every hamlet in the
land.

From the Cleveland Leader of March
2d:

IS IT CONSPIRACY?

The following telegram from one of
the most prominent railway officials in
the Eastern States was received yester-
day by a leading railway manager of
this city

:

"John Fehrenbatch, of Cleveland, has
for some weeks been trying to organize
a strike of mechanics and other day la-

borers. He represents to our men that
the men on your and other western
roads, and upon the Pennsylvania and
Erie lines, are ready at the signal.
Would not the law term him a con-

*^ spirator?"
On Monday night of last week this

same. Mr. Fehrenbatch was haranguing
an incipient association of marine en-
gineers at Van Tassel's Hall on the
West Side, telling them that unless cer-

tain things were done the terrible scenes
of the Paris Commune might be re-en-
acted here in our midst. On Friday he
endeavored to secure the adoption by
tlic Special Council of the Brotherhood
of Locomotive Engineers, then in sea

sion in this city, a resolution providing
thai no engineer whose engine should
become disabled, should do any work in

the shop toward repairingit. This, on
the outside, looked like a very harmless

•i incut, but a delegate from the
Lake Shore roil saw the purport of it,

and in a short speech showed that in

case of a strike by the machinists, e\ ery
engineer whose engine became disabled
would, under the resolution, be required
to lie idle until peace was restored. In
other words, the engineers would be
used as a cat's paw to pull out of the
fire chestnuts tor the machinists. The
speech iiad its effect, and Mr. Fehren-
batch's resolution was defeated by a

close vote. It served, however, to un-
mask his purpose, and taken in connec-
tion with the dispatch quoted above,
shows that Mr. John Fehrenbatch, the
paid agitator of the Machinists and
Blacksmiths' Union, is to-day engaged

in a conspiracy to precipitate a simul-
taneous strike among the machinists,
blacksmiths and certain classes of la-

borers on all the leading roads of this

country. It was in order to make this

strike the more effective and crushing
that he sought to secure from the engi-
neers an agreement that in no case
would they do anything to help the
companies out of their dilemma. As it

now is, nearly every locomotive engi-
neer is a practical machinist, and can
conduct any incidental repairs about his

engine. Under the proposed resolution
each engine, as soon as disabled by any
accident however slight, would become
helpless, and thus the roads would jn a
few weeks, as Mr. Fehrenbatch thinks,
be made subject to the demands of the
machinists.

If there has been at any time since
Mr. Fehrenbatch's appearance in public
as a legislative candidate last year, any
doubt in this city as to what sort of ser-

vices he renders in return for the $2000
per annum paid him by the Machinists
and Blacksmiths' Union, the facts given
above should set all such doubts at rest.

He is one of a class of creatures brought
into prominence by the strange infatua-
tion of trades Unionism, a system
which makes the members of a labor
Union submit blindly to the dictum of
an ignorant and irresponsible leader,

though obedience may cost the poor
workingman his last penny in the sav-
ings' bank, the last crust in his house.
Mr. Fehrenbatch is at this moment a
conspirator against the peace and pros-
perity of the state, and against the hap-
piness and welfare of the deluded me-
chanics who follow in his train. He is

planning a general revolt against the
railroad companies of the entire coun-
try. The plot is not enkindled by any
special grievance; it is to be the same
on all roads, whatever maybe the hours
of work required or the wages paid.

At a time when railroad earnings are
uniformly lower than at any previous
date for many months, this bungling
busybody concludes that the pay of rail-

way machinists shall be raised, and he
stealthily sows far and wide the virus

of discontent. He tells the machinists
that if they act unitedly they will be
resistless. It is the vain folly of nearly
every trade to imagine itself the pivot
upon which the world of industry turns.

Suppose Mr. Fehrenbatch succeeds, and
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the strike that he is fomenting begins.
Traffic on the railways is slack just
now, and the number of idle engines
and engineers is unusually large. The
roads can run for weeks without a ham-
mer being struck or a lathe turned in
one of their shops. Long before any
real distress could be inflicted upon the
railway managers by a machinists' re-

volt, the places of the strikers could be
filled by new men—for there are scores
of idle machinists in every city—and
what would be the result ? Mr. Fehren-
batch's little army would be out of situ-

ations, and hunting up and clown the
country for work. They would find, as

did the Mahoning Valley miners who
abandoned their work at the command
their paid mischief-maker, that their
pretended general could lead them into
trouble, but could neither win a victory
nor secure a safe retreat. It is the work-
ingmen who follow the lead of such
pestilent meddlers as Fehrenbatch and
Fassett, who most need to be warned
against them. They, the workingmen,
whose earnings support these cheap
demagogues, are the ready and inevita-

ble victims of their nefarious teachings.
We do not know whether there is that
in Fehrenbatch's present plot which
makes him a criminal before the law.
If not, there must be some large and
unfortunate meshes in the fabric of jus-
tice. If the long and elaborate working
up of a plot to stop the railways of the
country, and thereby paralyze business
and wreck fortunes is not conspiracy,
then by what name shall it be called ?

From the Leader of March 3d

:

The dispatch from Albany, published
in the Leader of yesterday, showing
what kind of scheme Mr. Fehrenbatch
is now at work upon, has called out a
good many expressions of satisfaction

that Cleveland was spared the costly
humiliation of sending such a man to

the Legislature. When through the
management of a few of our self-con-
stituted party managers in this city,

Mr. Fehrenbatch was foisted upon the
Republican ticket, not one in ten voters
of the city or county had ever heard of
him. It is merely stating a fact which
will not be disputed, to say that but for
the course of the Leader in repudiating
his nomination, and suggesting another
candidate in his place, Cleveland would
to-day be misrepresented at Columbus

by a Communist who would be either
preaching his wild ideas to the Legisla-
ture or neglecting his duties there to
foment a grand revolt of railroad me-
chanics throughout the country—as he
is now doing,—to stop railroad traffic,

and so far as might be possible for one
class of men to do, precipitate another
crisis in business. The Leader made an
earnest, disinterested effort at that time
to tell the people of Cuyahoga county
what manner of man Mr. Fehrenbatch
really was. Naturally we received the
usual abuse from a few party hacks to
whom any revolt against ring rule is a
crime, but fortunately the majority of
the Republican voters saw their real
duty and Mr. Fehrenbatch was thor-
oughly defeated. We now ask whether
the present developments concerning
the nefarious work of Mr. Fehrenbatch
are not a complete vindication of the
"bolt" of the Leader last fall and of
every word it said against him ?

From the Scranton, (Pa.,) Eepublican

of February 27th.

The incendiary and hideous spirit of
Communism is growing bolder day by
day in our large cities. In New York
especially it has become so dangerous
in certain quarters, that detectives are
employed to watch its followers and re-
port to the proper authorities their
movements. In Cleveland, Ohio, one
night this week, John Fehrenbatch,
President of the Machinists and Black-
smiths' Union of North America, de-
livered an address before a large meet-
ing of marine engineers, in which he
strongly denounced the police of New
York for their action in suppressing
the Tompkins Square riot, and said the
press of New York was unworthy of
the name on account of its opposition
to the Communists, who participated in
the riot, and he considered those men
who were lodged in jail as martyrs to
the cause.
Comment is not required on such en-

unciations ; intelligent people can read
and reflect for themselves, whether men
avowing such sentiments are to be
trusted in a community.

From the Reading, (Pa.,) Eagle.

ACTION OF THE LOCOMOTIVE ENGINEERS.

The Convention of Locomotive En-
gineers at Cleveland, O., abjourned
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sine die on Saturday evening. It is au-
thoritativety stated that a demand will

be made upon all railroad companies
that have made a reduction in wages of
their engineers, to restore them to their

former figure, and if this is not com-
plied with a strike will he ordered. It

was also determined that in case of a
necessity arising for a strike on any
of the lines it shall become general. A
very prominent eastern railway official

telegraphed on Saturday to a leading
railway manager of Cleveland, that Jno.
Fehrenbatch, Prest. of the Machinists
and Blacksmiths' International Union,
has for some weeks been trying to or-

ganize a strike of the mechanics and
other day laborers. The telegram says

:

"He represented that the men upon
your and other western roads, and upon
the Pennsylvania and Erie lines, are
ready for the signal," and asks, "would
not the law term him a conspirator?"

THE OTHER SIDE.

COMPORT FROM THE FRIENDS OF LABOR.

Resolutions of endorsement passed

unanimously at a joint meeting of M. &
B. Unions Nos. 4 and 10 of Indiana,

February 22d

:

Whereas, Mr. John Fehrenbatch,
president of the International Union of
M. & B. of North America, on the night
of ,the 21st, delivered a speech to the
workingmen of our city, in mass meet-
ing assembled, which speech created the
highest enthusiasm, and proclaimed a
doctrine which to our knowledge never
before was advocated in public speech

—

the doctrine that the interest of capital

and labor were not identical except
where the capitalist and the laborer are
one and the same ; likewise that the in-

terest of the employer and the employee
are not identical, and never can be until

the employer ami employee are one and
the same,—until every workingman is

his own employer; and
AViiereas, The majority of our mem-

bers believe in that doctrine, therefore
Be it resolved, That we fully endorse

our worthy President, Mr. Fehrenbatch,
his sentiments and ideas, which he, in

such an able, successful, and striking
manner, did advocate, elucidate, and
impress upon his audience.

Resolved, That words fail to express
our appreciation, gratification, and feel-

ings of just pride in having such an in-
telligent, progressive, and onward push-
ing man at the head of our organization.

liesolved, That we hope soon to find
Mr. Fehrenbatch in the legislative halls

of this country, when it truly may be
said "He is the right man in the right
place."

Resolved, That the members of the
Machinists and Blacksmiths' Unions,
Nos. 4 and 10, endorse the action of
President Fehrenbatch in his recent
visits to our city; that his address to the
locomotive engineers, his lecture on
last evening, and his remarks to-day;
we conceive a grand success, conducive
to our interests and productive of much
benefit to the working classes as a whole.
That we recognize in him the true
champion of labor ; that in his efforts in
our behalf he is actuated by purely dis-

interested motives ; that we endorse and
sustain him while he continues so to
act, and stamp his accusers as traitors to

the cause ; that we accept his advice to-

day in the same spirit in which it is

given ; that we will stand by him to the
last, follow where he leads and die with
him if necessary to attain the one grand
object—labor's emancipation—the rights
of the workingmen, the toilers of the
land.

From The Union, published at Indian-

apolis, Ind., Feb. 23d. Comments on a

speech delivered at Masonic Hall, In-

dianapolis, Feb. 21st:

In the evening, long before the hour
for the meeting to open, Masonic Hall
was jammed in every part by an enthu-
siastic audience of the representative
workingmen of the city, who impatient-
ly awaited the opening of the meeting.
The addresses of Messrs. Wright, Red-
stone and Fehrenbatch were listened to
with the most profound attention. The
profound logic of Mr. Redstone, and the
ringing eloquence of that great cham-
pion of labor, John Fehrenbatch, were
greeted with rounds of tumultuous ap-
plause. At eleven o'clock the immense
audience reluctantly retired, and thus
closed a day of mingled pleasure and
profit to the workingmen of Indian-
apolis.

The latter speaker appeared to be the
favorite with the audience, as he was
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interrupted throughout by the demon-
strative manner in which the audience
showed its appreciation of the speaker's
sentiments, and at the conclusion of the
speech three cheers were given to the
speaker.

From the Coopers'1 New Monthly for

March. After commenting on the speech
delivered at Masonic Hall, Indianapolis,
Ind., the editor says:
In this connection we desire to also

say that Mr. Fehrenbatch is unquestion-
ably the best abused trade unionist in
America, or perhaps in the world.
Whenever or wherever he speaks, he is

sure to be soundly abused and vilified

as no trade unionist ever was before.

If he happens to address a meeting of
another trade than the M. & B.'s, the
papers are sure to find it out—sure to

throw mud ; or if he addresses a meet-
ing of his own trade, the same discovery
is made, and the same result follows.

Now all this proves something,—proves
it clearly. Those who abuse Fehren-
batch, also abuse trade unions ; they are
the friends of workingmen's enemies,
or the enemies themselves ; they are the
tools of sordid men, or the sordid men
themselves; they are men who preach
the doctrine that labor has no rights
except those they are willing to concede.
Ergo, it follows, that Fehrenbatch is

rather too friendly to the toiler. This
is the only logic in the case. Fehren-
batch is a hard striker at the wrongs
endured by the poor and inflicted by the
sordid mammonites, hence he is hated
and abused beyond conception, by the
wrong-doers. This is, after all, natural.
But what is not at all natural, is, that
these men for whom Mr. Fehrenbatch
endures all this vilification and abuse,
should look calmly on, and not even
rebuke the vilifiers. Workingmen
are certainly a queer class—an ungrate-
ful class we were going to say; but,
perhaps, it is not ingratitude, but leth-
argic and culpable negligence. What-
ever it is, it is not right. If working-
men will not stand by their undoubted
friends, they deserve to suffer, and suf-
fer severely. If every trade union in
Cleveland passed resolutions, and had
them printed, denouncing the vilifiers

of Mr. Fehrenbatch, and endorsing the
abused party in all things wherein he
was or is right, they would be but per-
forming a simple act of justice.

From the Cleveland Daily Plain

Dealer of February 27th. Comments
on a speech delivered at a mass meeting
held at Gulliford's Hall, February 2Gth.

Gulliford's Hall, in the seventh ward,
was densely packed last evening by
workingmen to hear an address by Mr.
John Fehrenbatch, on the present con-
dition of workingmen. He spoke of
the bitter feeling that existed between
workingmen and their employers to-
ward each other. This feeling was
carried so far that there seemed to exist
an antagonism between the two classes.
He counseled moderation on the part of
workingmen—to be reasonable in all

their demands, and to treat their em-
ployers as they would like to be treated
were they similarly situated.

He held that organization, education,
and the ballot box were the three
mighty levers whereby the condition of
the workingmen could be ameliorated.
[Applause.] He asked that they not
make war upon employers, but appeal
to the ballot box for a redress of their
wrongs. Nine-tenths of all the evils
now complained of were brought about
by bad legislation. The money panic
which has brought so much disaster
upon the working people of the United
States is the result of bad legislation.
He said there was considerable uneasi-
ness manifested over remarks made by
him in his address on Wednesday even-
ing, all because he deprecated the out-
rage perpetrated upon the starving
workingmen of New Yoi-k, when they
met in Tompkins square to ask for bread
for their starving children, and were
given clubs instead. Some of the men
carried the red flag on. that occasion,
for the same reason, no doubt, that an
auctioneer displays his red flag. The
flags when carried in their hands, were
a sign that they were for sale to capital-
ists for any price their labor would
bring [much laughter], and if working-
men were to be struck down like dogs
in the street for advertising their labor
for sale, why not murder every auc-
tioneer in the country who dare hang
out the red flag? [Applause.] His ad-
dress occupied over an hour, and at the
conclusion was vigorously applauded.

From the Plain Dealer of March 4th

:

MR. FEHRENBATCH.
At a numerously attended special
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meeting of Coopers' Union No. 8 of O.,

held last night, the following resolution

was unanimously adopted

:

Besolved, That we notice with regret

the attempts of some of our city papers

to injure the character of Mr. John
Fehrenbatch ; that we hereby express
our confidence in his honesty of pur-
pose, his ability, and his warm-hearted
interest in all matters tending toward
the elevation of the industrial classes

;

and that as far as our knowledge of the
gentlemen extends, w e have never
known him to hold or advocate the rad-

ical and extreme views attributed to him
by interested and prejudicial parties.

M. Kern, Itee. Sec.,^;-o. tern.

From the Buffalo, (N. Y.,) Courier of

March 5th

:

JOHN FEHRENBATCH.

THE CLEVELAND CELEBRITY IN BUFFALO

—

niS ADDRESS TO RAILROADERS IN<!EX-

ERAL—PRIVATE MEETING OF MACHINISTS
AND BLACKSMITHS, ETC.

A public meeting of the employes of

the various railroads centering in this

city,- was held at Kehr's Hall, Genessee
street, last evening, and unusual inter-

est was excited in regard to it from the

fact whispered about the city that Mr.
John Fehrenbatch, President of the

Machinists and Blacksmiths' Interna-
tional Union, was to be present and de-

liver an address.

The meeting was called to order short-

ly after seven o'clock, the hall being
packed with an audience numbering
from GOO to 700, and a large number
unable to gain admittance, gathered in

1 groups in the hallways and on the
walk.
M. James Findley was the first speak-

er, and occupied a few minutes in a

rapid review of the labor question in

general, and the condition of business

in this city and vicinity, in which mo-
nopolists were sharply hauled over
coals, the gentleman closing with a
pleasant introduction of the orator of

the evening, Mr. Fehrenbatch.
Mr. Fehrenbatch's personal appear-

ance is prepossessing. He seems to be
a man about thirty or thirty-five years

of age, well preserved, and with appar-
ently an utter absence of the character-
istics of the conspirator or extremist.
And we but do the gentleman simple
justice when we state that his address,

while forcible and somewhat aggressive,
was in keeping with his appearance.

He commenced his remarks with the
declaration that he disproved of strikes,
except as a last resort; but he approved
of compact organization for self pro-
tection. Organization was the surest
preventive of strikes; for when labor
acted as a unit capital would at once re-
cognize its interest to deal fairly with
labor. Again, in compact organization
the very confidence engendered would
aet as a conservator. Capital could ap-
peal to the intelligence of a compact
body of employes, Avith a certainty that
if their case was reasonable it would be
respectfully considered, and no injustice
be insisted upon. Labor is in advance
of capital to-day in the true theory that
the interests of labor and .capital are
identical. The financial troubles from
which we are yet suffering, was a strike
of the Wall street capitalists—more dis-
astrous in its effects, more heartless in
its aspects— than the greatest labor
strike on record. He denied being an
agitator for the sake of agitation

;
peace

was a hobby with him, but not a dis-

graceful peace ; no compromise of right

;

no acknowledgement of man as master
over his mechanical skill or brain work
only so far as demanded by the mutual
relations which were essential to the
well-being of society. He had heard of
an organization which proposed to com-
bine every branch of the railroad busi-
ness. He repeated he was in favor of
the most complete organization, hut in
this novel proposition he saw evidence
of danger, of disintegration, rather than
of safety, of union. It was an impossi-
bility to bring into harmonious relations
so many widely different industries.
Our principle—the vital principle of
Trades' Unionism, he said, is identical
of purpose, and identity of purpose is

only to be obtained by identity of in-

terest; neither can the latter be assured
on so general a principle as is involved
in the basis upon which the advocates
of this new movement propose to erect
their superstructure. It might for a
moment—for a short time—be all pow-
erful ; wages of different classes of me-
chanics and laborers might be tempora-
rily—perhaps permanently brought into
closer approximation. But the elements
of dissention in matters other than
wages, would soon become apparent,
and if, as the speaker believed, they
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would prove sufficiently serious as to

produce the disintegration of the com-
bination, the condition of the several

classes forming it would be unimproved

.

He believed in the several organizations

perfecting and strengthening their
unions, and so far as interests were
mutual, co-operating in action, but
could not agree to the dissolution of the

present system, and the merging of all

railroad labor in a common union. He
then briefly recapitulated the special

benefits of the Society of which he was
president, exhorted its membership to

a more hearty and thorough union
through which all their complaints
might be redeemed without inflicting

on the community the losses necessarily

incident to a strike, while they would
be preserved from the greater pecuniary
sacrifices invariably attending open con-
flict.

In allusion to the women's temper-
ance movement in Ohio, the speaker
gave some interesting details of the
work, and most convincing arguments
in favor of the novel war, which he be-

lieved was doing and would do a great

deal toward removing the vice which
operates with such deadly effect upon
the workingmen of the country.
Mr. Fehrenbatch's remarks were fre-

quently greeted with applause, and
when he closed the enthusiastic expres-
sions showed that the majority of his

audience were in sympathy with his

sentiments.

MACHINISTS AND BLACKSMITHS.
At the close of the meeting a meet-

ing of the machinists and blacksmiths
was called at the hall across the street

from Kehr's, known as Druid's Hall.
It was not confined to the Union mem-
bers, but all who Avere eligible to mem-
bership in that organization were in-

vited.

The proceedings, as we incidently
learned, consisted of an address by Mr.
Fehrenbatch on the condition of the or-

der throughout the country ; an expla-
nation of the events which have re-

cently brought his name into such
prominence throughout the country by
the telegraphic dispatcli from an East-
ern railroad official which charged him
with arranging for a general strike on
the N. Y. Central, Erie, Pennsylvania
Central, Lake Shore and other roads,

and which wound up by asking if the
Cleveland people could not have him in-

dicted as a conspirator. Another dis-
patch, telegraphed far and wide, in re-
ference to a resolution which Mr. F.
endeavored to have adopted by the
Brothe r hood of Locomotive En-
gineers, to the effect that no engineer
should hereafter, in case of a strike of
machinists, do any repairs on his own
engine, was also explained to the satis-
faction, we are informed, of his audi-
ence. Other personal matters of inter-
est were treated, among them.his treat-
ment by the Eepublican press and
politicians of Cleveland, who defeated
him for the Legislature by the expend-
iture of a large amount of money after
he had received the regular party nom-
ination.

He also related some experiences of a
recent trip throughout New England,
in which he characterizes the treatment
of men as that of convicts, while the
average wages of skilled mechanics
was lower than that of laborers in
other sections of the country.
At the close of Mr. F.'s address, sev-

eral eligible workmen who had not been
identified Avith the Society, signified
their intention of immediately joining,
and the adjournment Avas as warm as
that of the larger public meeting.
Mr. Fehrenbatch is not only a pleas-

ant speaker, but by virtue of his office

is editor of two monthly publications
devoted to the interests of his Union,
and Avields a ready pen. He leaves the
city for his home to-day at noon, and
we can only repeat, that so far as his
visit and speeches in Buffalo are con-
cerned, they Avere much more conserv-
ative than could haA^e been expected
from the reports which the press of
others cities had led us to expect.

From the Buffalo, (N. Y.) Commercial

Advertiser. After commenting on the

New York and Erie strike of laborers,

etc., the Commercial Advertiser says

:

Since the above Avas written Ave learn
that the entire body of strikers— em-
bracing trackmen, freight-house men,
carpenters, painters, etc., from the shops
—numbering about four hundred, pro-
ceeded to the office of Superintendent
Taylor, stated their grievances, and
made known their ultimatum. The ans-
Aver not being satisfactory, they formed
in procession and marched through
some of the streets, going as far as the
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Bonney House, to salute Mr. Fehren-
batch.
lu connection with the above it should

be stated that Mr. John Fehrenbatch, of

Cleveland, President of the Machinists
and Blacksmiths' International Union,
addressed a meeting of railroad em-
ployees at Kehr's Hall, Genessee street,

last evening, counseling moderation,
and advising the men not to strike ex-

cept as a last resort. The remarks of

Mr. F. were quite conciliatory through-
out. Owing .to the press on our col-

umns we are unable to make a more ex-
tended report of the meeting.

From the Buffalo, (N". Y.), Sunday

News of March 8th :

WOKKINtiMEN's MASS MEETING.

On Wednesday evening last, a meet-
ing of the employees of the several

railroads was held at Kehr's Hall, Gen-
esee street, for the purpose of listening

to an address by John Fehrenbatch,
President of the Machinists and Black-
smiths' International Union. At an early
hour the hall was crowded and many
were unable to obtain entrance. The
chairman called the meeting to order,

and after a few preliminary remarks,
introduced Mr. Findley, the Vice Pres-
ident, who stated that the object of the
meeting was in part for the purpose of
determining whether or not it was pol-

icy to strike for higher wages at the

present time. For the benefit of those
who were not present at a former meet-
ing he related what had occurred.

After be bad taken his seat, the chair-
man introduced John Fehrenbatch, who
was received with great applause.

(After giving a synapsis of the speech

the editor continues :)

He alluded to the noble efforts of the
women of Ohio who inaugurated the
temperance movement, and he hoped
they would continue in their noble ef-

forts to save the people of this land from
the curse of the bowl. He advised
every member of the Union to shun the

grog shops ; to be temperate, and they
would eventually triumph. He inter-

spersed his remarks with anecdotes,
some of which kept the large assem-
blage in a roar of laughter for three
minutes.

After the meeting in Kehr's Hall, a
meeting of the Machinists and Black-
smiths' Union was held in Druids' Hall,

on the opposite side of the street, to
which all those who were eligible to
membership were invited. This meet-
ing was attended by many who were
not present at the former meeting The
proceeding consisted of an address by
Mr. Fehrenbatch and others.
Another meeting, to which only those

employed by the Lake Shore Bailroad
Company were admitted, was subse-
quently held in the same hall. As the
proceedings were of a secret character,
we are unable to give anything further.
Previous to adjournment, however,

a resolution of thanks was voted to Mr.
Fehrenbatch by the assemblage, after
which they adjourned.
Mr. Fehrenbatch is a fine looking man

and a very forcible speaker. He does
not cover up in flowery rhetoric his
ideas and views, but uses plain words,
and calls things by their proper names.
He is evidently thoroughly posted on
the labor reform question, and handles
the subject with masterly skill. Al-
though he has been called a dangerous
man by railroad companies, we fail to
see it, and it is our opinion that the
press of New York and Cleveland over-
reached the mark when they stated that
he was the most dangerous man and one
to be feared more by capitalists than
any other man in the United States.
He is true to the cause he espouses, and
it would be hard to find another man
who would have withstood the bribes
that have been tendered him by large
corporations.

From the Republican of March 7th,

published at Geneva, 111.

:

The President of the Machinists and
Blacksmiths International Union, has
recently been traveling through the
states, to effect mutual action between
his society and the Brotherhood of Lo-
comotive Engineers. His success is yet
unknown to the public, but it has evi-
dently annoyed the rulers of our land,
the Kailway Kings, as they endeavored
to have him arrested in Buffalo for a
technical violation of law in this act;
and their mouthpieces, the " leading
dailies," all joined in a harmonious con-
cert of condemnation upon his action.
He was probably taking measures to se-
cure for his fellow-craftsmen, a combi-
nation which should insure a fair reward
for their labor ; and in the event of its

failure to organize a strike. And this



Monthly Journal. 579

strike is what these gentlemen condemn,
and the action against which our lawyers
level such sweeping penalties. As if it

was the duty of labor to plod on, to take
its pittance, and smile; to toil for mere
subsistence, and to die and fill a pauper's
grave ; and a crime for it to demand a

share of the profits of its exertion. These
vast corporations, for whose benefit pa-
pers find a plea, and legislatures a mis-
sion, fail to recognize any other duty
than that of gain, in dealing with their

employees. He can have a pittance

when business prospers, but when it

pauses he can seek starvation elsewhere.
They demand a margin in prosperity to

guard against adversity, but for him to

accumulate in summer, that he may not
want in winter, is a reason for cutting
down his wages. In them it is the hight
of business sagacity; in him it is crim-
inal depravity. They can, in costly

counting rooms, combine to adjust the
markets, control the prices of goods,
or raise the rates of freights, and the
leading dailies and legislative jumping-
jacks praise and admire the sweeping
strokes of magnificent financial enter-
prise. He can crowd with his grimmed
and sooty fellows into a cheerless meet-
ing place, and beg for fair remunera-
tion, but if he lays down his tools, and
refuses to answer to the bell and whistle
his contumacious demeanor is threaten-
ed with a prison. If he dares make a
public demonstration in favor of his

rights policemen club him as a rioter;

and when he is thoroughly clubbed, and
want at home, and force abroad, have
sent him back to his labor, the leading
dailies boast at the quelling of the Com-
munist outbreak.

Communist now means nothing. Lib-
erty once was an empty sound, and self-

government an absurd vision. " The
king can do no wrong," once justified

plunder, and the crown excused respect
for human rights. So communism may
have a signification beyond soft hands
gathering where calloused hand have
sown. It may reach a plane where empty
protest shall cease, and forced divi-
sion enter. It may j

r et mean that rags
were not made as the badge of labor, and
silks as" the insignia of idleness. It may
sometime rise to a knowledge of the fact

that to labor belongs its earning, and
cease to bestow its fruit upon a robber
called capital. The development from
oppressed to oppressor, depends upon

the justice of to-day; and with the mea-
sure meted to it, it will yet mete out a
reward to its rulers. Capital to-day can
give Communism its properties; to-
morrow it may be too late.

There is much food for reflec-

tion embodied in the comments
of the press in relation to our re-

cent speeches to the working-

men. It is shown, at least, who
are the friends of labor and who
are its enemies. It proves more
forcibly than ever the great nec-

essity of keeping a lecturer in

the field, if for no other purpose

than that of making the paid

hirelings of capitalists feel un-

comfortable and checkmating the

execution of their damnable

schemes for the enslavement of

those whose poverty condemns
them to perpetual toil. Much
good has already been done by
coming before the people and

from the rostrum pleading the

cause of labor. Through this

means One Hundred and Fifty-

five Subordinate Unions of jour-

neymen machinists and black-

smiths, within the short space of

three years, have been organized

under the jurisdiction of the In-

ternational Union of North

America, and this, too, in the

face of the fact that we have

been able to be in the field not

over six out of thirty-six months.

We hope, therefore, that the In-

ternational Union at Louisville

in September next will provide
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for the placing and keeping a lec-

turer constantly in the field.

So far as the slanders of the

venal, subsidized press of us per-

sonally is concerned, we feel

proud to know that we have been

able to awaken their wrath, and

drawing down upon our head such

venomous attacks—specimens of

which are published above. No
man can say that the abuse of

the champions of capitalists is

the result of our advocating the

cause of capital. It is easily seen

that a plea has been made in be-

half of the toiler, and as his in-

terests are not identical with

that of his oppressors, the paid

lackeys of the rich naturally

enough must show their dirty

teeth. It will be noticed that no

argument whatever is contained

in any of the articles in opposition

to our arguments in behalf of la-

bor. Nothing but abuse, slander,

vituperation, and vile billingsgate

characterizes most of them. For

this mode of warfare the press of

capital is particularly noted. We
only hope it may continue in the

course it has adopted. Working-
men are not led as a general

thing by abuse ; argument is what
is wanted. Therefore if the press

of capital wishes to refute the

arguments of the leaders in the

labor movement, and preserve a

vestige of decency, let it do so

by argument freed from low-bred

criticism and personal abuse.

However if those who edit

those papers, can take consolation

and comfort in abusing Fehren-
batch, we say whack away, our
shoulders are broad. We take all

such from our enemies as an en-

dorsement of our actions in de-

fense of our fellow-laborers. We
feel glad to know that we have
succeeded in a remarkable degree
in exciting the ire of labor's
enemies.

AMENDE HONORABLE.

In the March (1873) number of
the Beporter an article appeared
from the pen of a correspondent,
which reflected somewhat upon
the management of the C, C, C.
& I. R. R. shops at Indianapolis,
Ind. Since then we have had oc-
casion to investigate the matter,
and are fully convinced that the
accusations were not only without
foundation but injurious to a man
deserving of better treatment.
Bro. John W. Roberts, foreman
of rhe shops, is the party alluded
to. We have made inquiries
among the men under his super-
vision, and we never heard men
speak more highly of any man
than those men speak of him. He
is honored and respected by all

except perhaps the party who, at
the time referred to, sought to
undermine him for the purpose of
securing the foremanship, in case
the scheme for the removal of
Bro. Roberts was consummated.
But we are glad to announce that
the infamous design found its

death in the hour of its birth, and
John W. Roberts is still pursuing
the even tenor of his way, at-

tending strictly to his own busi-
ness, and the business of his offi-

cial position.
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A SAD CRUSADE.

[For the Machinists and Blacksmiths' Journal.

They met in an unusual way

;

In early spring one afternoon

The "ladies' crusade" went to pray
Within a wine and beer saloon.

The temperance cause had brought them there

Entreating all its pledge to sign,

And with them came one young and fair,

Her pa a noted church divine.

A handsome swell—though regular bum-
Stood listlessly beside the bar,

And when he saw the crusade come
He threw away his fine cigar.

They went for him—but joy so rare

To drink it was not his intent;

'Twas other business brought him there-

in fact he seemed a perfect gent.

To him an unfamiliar scene—
A legal trust he must fulfil

—

A temperance man had always been,

Thus partly there against his will.

And, like a true disciple, he

With them would persecute this sin;

Yet in that moment it was she

Who, by his soul, he swore to win.

From this acquaintance ripened fast

The trusting love, the all deceit,

The saddened life, the soon outcast,

When homeward tread the weary feet.

But of parental love will meet
Injustice by some false decree;

Poor wanderer, home that was so sweet

Alas ! no more will shelter thee.

Ye who are pure, from this beware;
Go to the heart—the inner life

—

Breathe in the drunkard's home your prayer,

With little ones and sorrowing wife.

Wm. B. Dutton.
Logansport, Ind., March, 1874.

«> 9 <» —
If your neigbor's hens are troublesome,

And steal across the way,
Don't let your angry passions rise,

But fix a place for them to lay.

ACROSTIC.

BY W. F. JOHNSON, OF NO. 2 OF OHIO.

J ust, fearless, eloquent, and true,

O ur Union's boast, in thee we view
H eaven's rarest gift, since time began,

N oblest of all, an honest man.

F oremost in labor's cause you stand
E ncouraging with heart and hand,

H olding out hope when all is drear,

R eviving us with words of cheer;

E ver prepared with pen and word, '

N or caring aught for Mammon's horde,

B ut boldly battling, earnestly,

A ssured at last of victory.

T rue toilers claim thee as their friend,

C hampion, and chief until the end,

H eaven guard thee and our rights defend.

BENEATH THE SNOW.

[For the Machinists and Blacksmiths' Journal.]

Oh ! how I miss the violets

That bloom in early spring!

And all the merry song-birds

Which then so sweetly sing,

Among the balmy woodlands,

And in each mead and lane,

To welcome back with gladness

The joys of spring again

!

For now I hear no longer

Their melody's sweet flow,

And nature's flowers are sleeping.

Sleeping beneath the snow.

Oh! how I miss the daisies

That open with the dawn,
Sparkling fresh with dew-drops

At eve and early morn,

With buttercups so golden,

And primroses so sweet,

All scattering their bright gems
Glistening round your feet.

Though longing them to gather,

I cannot here—O, no!

And others still are sleeping,

Sleeping beneath the snow.

Many a time I've wandered
The dewy meadows through,

Forget-me-nqjs to gather-
No matter now for who;

The brooklet still is running.
And blossoms from each side

Another hand may gather.
And give them to his bride.
Yet still in memory linger
Sweet springs of long ago.

Where flowers were never sleeping,
Sleeping beneath the snow.

William B. Dutton.
Logansport, Ind., Ftbruary, 1874.

i
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ANOTHEE MEMBER OF THE I. U. IS DEAD.
*

Bro. John McLaughlin, who repre-

sented the Machinists and Blacksmiths'

Union No. 3 of N. Y., at the Interna-

tional Convention, is dead. He bore up
manfully under that terrible destroyer

of human life, consumption. On the

10th of March.he breathed his last sur-

rounded by many warm and kind-heart-

ed friends, who deeply mourn the sep-

aration. Bro. McLaughlin was a man
of unimpeachable character, honest and
upright bearing. Few men bore such an

excellent reputation, and few indeed

were as strongly attached to the princi-

ples of the Machinists and Blacksmiths'
International Union. In his death we
sustain a loss that all adherents of our

Order cannot help but feel keenly. He
was beloved and respected by all who
knew him. His death, although antici-

pated for some time, has caused much
regret among his brothers in the
cause of labor. The following is an ex-

pression from those with whom he was
intimately associated

:

The announcement of the death of

Brother John McLaughlin occasions

sincere sorrow. While we have seen

him fade and droop through a long and
weary illness, he was with us, and Ave

could' administer to his wants ; we could

comfort him; we could see him—now
he is gone; he is released from pain

and Buffering; he is at rest. Over his

remains we would, as brothers and
friends, bear witness to his manly worth
and character, to the fidelity with which
he performed his duties, to the kindness
and fealty which marked all his relations

with us. And so while taking a last

farewell of his remains, we can honestly
say, we are thankful for his life; we
feel a deep sorrow in his death. We are
thankful for the many pleasant memo-
ries of himself and his connections with
us; and although removed from us in

person, the many recollections of his

life shall remain with us forever.

Wm. G. Mackky,
Henry Peak*ody, ] Com
Aephonso IIekjriott

A bill to protect ( ?) workingmen has

been introduced in the Senate of Ohio

by one Fisher. We received a copy just

as we were going to press—too late for

insertion or comments this month.

THIS AND THAT.

A ROMANCE IN TWO CHAPTERS. BY A. DOW, OF
M. & B. U. NO. 9 OF N. Y.

CHAPTER I.

"Good morning, Eliza; I called to see

if I could get Bose to come over and
tend baby while I go shopping for a

little while?"

"You can with pleasure, Mrs. Thorn,

and I would like ever so much to go
with you; I want to get trimmings for

Rose's hat but I must defer it until after

James gets his week's pay, as the funds
I had reserved for that purpose was
broken into by one of Mr. Upright's
little black-bordered notices that a mem-
ber of the Life Insurance Department
of the M. and B. Union was dead, and
James' contribution thereon was clue."

"You don't mean that James is fool-
ing his money away in that concern, do
you? How much has he paid out alto-

gether?"
"Ten or twelve dollars, I believe,'*

was the reply.
"What nonsense ! Suppose that what-

do-you-call-him, Upright, should pocket
the whole thing? Or suppose all of
those mechanics insured should back
out?"
"James says Mr. Upright is suffi-

ciently bonded to make the department
secure; and hi regard to backing out,
he says it does sometimes happen, but
for every one who backs out a dozen
new ones come in to fill the place, and
that at the present time the list is in-
creasing at the rate of fifty a month."
"Well, every one for their fancy.

Henry and I can spend our money more
agreeably than to throw it away upon
every nobody who chances to lose their
husbands. But, to change the subject,

you did not ask me what I was going to
purchase, and so I will volunteer the
information unasked. I am going to get
me a velvet cloak which, together with
trimmings and making, will cost me a.

hundred and forty dollars. 1 hate to
give it, but one might as .well be out of
the world as out of fashion, and I am
bound to go to church looking decent.''''

"How happy j^ou must be, Ellen,
dressing so nice and owning so lovely a
cottage?"
"Yes, I had ought to be, but the old
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saying that 'every pleasure has its pain'
is applicable to my case as well as others

;

our house is only partly paid for, and I

feel slightly guilty since this money is a
part of that we had laid aside to make
the last payment. I first had to break
into it to get me a set of furs. You
know one can't bear to freeze. They
cost me over a hundred dollars; and
then Henry had an opportunity to get
such a bargain in purchasing thirty or
forty boxes of choice cigars, that he
could not afford to let it pass. These,
together with several wine suppers we
gave, took the most of it; but, never
mind, another year or two will make it

all right."
Henry Thorn and James Hanson were

shopmates, and, from the foregoing
conversation, the reader will readily
infer that their families were neighbors.

CHAPTER II.

With the reader's kind permission we
will pass over an interval of five years,
and beg pardon for eavesdropping, as

we listen to the following conversation
between two gentlemen, who at the
time our story opens were workmen in

the same shop with Hanson and Thorn.
One of them was supervisor of the
town, the other had just returned after

an extended absence abroad, and had
accepted the invitation of his friend to

accompany him in his annual inspection
of the management of the county poor-
house.
"Well, Fred, how does our system for

the maintenance of our poor compare
with that you have witnessed in other
lands?"

"I am not prepared to judge, since,

for the most part of our stay, I was
taxing my brain to recall when and
where I had seen that slatternly female
pauper with the two dirty, ragged chil-

dren."
"And aj^ you still at a loss to solve

the vexing problem?"
"I must confess I am," was the reply.

"Suppose, then, that I assist you. You
certainly cannot have forgotten our
shopmate Henry Thorn?"
"You are not going to tell me that

this is the stylish wife— or widow,
rather—of Henry Thorn ? I heard that
he was dead, but supposed he was well
to do in the world."
"And so thought many others, but his

death revealed the fact that his estate

was so heavily encumbered with debt
that little or nothing was left after the
funeral expenses were paid. I tried a
subscription paper among the men of
the shop but they would not forget that,
although he was tolerated as a passable
shopmate, he was what the craft term a
sucker, or the oft-repeated remark of his
wife that 'it was too bad that Henry had
to herd with such low. people as mechanics
during his hours of labor,' and the uni-
versal answer was 'Let her take her
chances; he was too stingy or selfish to
join the Insurance Department, and her
suffering may possibly be a lesson to
others.' "

"I thought she was an acceptable
member of the fashionable M street
church. I should have thought they
would come to the rescue."
" She was one of the fashionable

hangers-on for policy, which most
churches are more or less cursed with,
and I suppose was measured for her
worth instead of profession, which re-
sulted in a verdict to let her alone. A
few of the very pious old ladies of the
society, I believe, did call upon her in
her trouble, but were met with such a
tirade of abuse against the church in
general for its negligence that if they
conceived it to be their duty to repeat
the visit, it was evident that the cross
was too heavy, as they never put in a
second appearance. Too weakly or lazy
to work, she had to go to the poor-house,
where she is so slack that the keeper in-
forms me he is often compelled to resort
to severity to make her observe any de-
gree of decency."
"Who bought the cottage?"
"The widow of James Hanson. You

will remember that the same fever swept
him off that killed Thorn, but the fif-

teen or twenty dollars he paid out upon
the deaths of others put into his widow's
hands twelve hundred, which, with the
little they had accumulated, enabled her
to purchase the Thorn cottage. She
takes a few boarders and is getting along
swimmingly; while her daughter, Eose,
is about to be married to the rising
young manager of the old works that
used to employ her father."

M ORAL.

The Insurance Department of the M.
& B. I. U. is doing a land office busi-
ness, but there is room (as 'the razor
trop man would say) for a few more left.

Price $2.50.
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LABOR REFORM PORTRAITS.

William Denham Robinson, whose

portrait is given above, was born in the

Village of Rich ford, Tioga County, X.

Y., on the 22d of May, 1S2G, and in the

beautiful valleys, surrounded by the

ranges of lofty hills which abound

throughout this picturesque region, the

early years of his life were passed.

Studious and eager for knowledge, he

became in early boyhood a most per-

sistent reader of books, and, as the

tastes and habits thus formed have in-

creased with years, he has acquired a

good general knowledge of history,

biography and polite literature, ancient

and modern. Owing to limited means,

his father was unable to provide the boy

with a liberal education; and but little

is known of his life which would serve

the purpose of this sketch, until the

year 1855, when we find him running a

locomotive on thcRochester and Niagara

Falls division of the N. Y. C. R. R. In

the summer of that year a call was is-
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sued through the public press, by John
R. and Christian Smith, two brothers

then employed as locomotive engineers

on the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad,

for a convention of railroad engineers,

to meet in Baltimore on the first Tues-

day of the October following. The ob-

ject of the convention was not clearly set

forth in the call, but as it evidently

looked to some plan of organized action

on the part of the locomotive engineers,

Mr. Robinson urged upon his associates

the propriety of taking measures to send

a delegate to represent the engineers on

the N. Y. C. R. R. A meeting of en-

gineers was accordingly held, delegates

elected, and Mr. R. was chosen to re-

present the men running engines on the

Niagara Falls Division.

The convention assembled pursuant

to the call, and over seventy delegates

from twenty-three states appeared with

their credentials. An organization was
effected under the title of Grand Na-
tional Protective Association of Loco-

motive Engineers, with Benjamin
Hoxie, Pres.; John R. Smith, Vice

Pres. ; , Treas. ; W. D. Robinson,

Sec. ; Christian Smith, Cor. Sec. Char-

ters were issued, and several Sub-divi-

sions formed. But the organization

lacking some of the essential elements

of success, the originators and friends

of the movement were forced to witness

its failure, and await with courage and

hope for a more fitting time to renew
the experiment. In the meantime, Mr.
R. wras employed on different roads in

the Western states, until the summer
of 1861, when he entered the service of

the Michigan Central, and was assigned

to the engine " Grampus," on the mid-
dle division, with his residence at Mar-
shall, Michigan. While there he con-

stantly advocated among the engineers

the necessity of combining their inter-

ests, and his efforts finally resulted in a

call for a meeting; of delegates from the

Michigan Central, Michigan Southern,

and the Detroit and Milwaukee Rail-

roads, to be held at Detroit, about the

eighth of May, 1863. Mr. Robinson
was chosen as delegate from the middle
division of the Michigan Central, and
on the assembling of the delegates in

Fireman's Hall, he presented a consti-

tution and by-laws, together with a title

for an organization, all of which with

some slight modifications were adopted;

and thus came into existence the "Broth-

erhood of the Footboard."

Ten Divisions were soon organized,

and about the middle of August follow-

ing delegates representing these Divi-

sions (one from each) met in Detroit

for the purpose of forming a Grand
National Division. Mr. R. appeared as

delegate from Division No. 2, located at

Marshall, and in the organization of

the Grand Division he was elected,

without a competitor, to the position of

Grand Chief Engineer. The remaining

officers were: Chas. Steele, Norwalk,

O., F. G. E.; J. P. Fox, Chicago, 111.,

S. G. E. ; O. S. Johnson, Lafayette, Ind.,

F. G. A. E.; Francis Wheeler, Adrian,

Mich., S. G. A. E. ; William Dempster,

Chicago, 111., T. G. A. E.

Mr. Robinson entered upon the duties

of his office, which consisted in fact, in

running the "Grampus" over the mid-

dle division of the Michigan Central by

day, and attending to the correspond-

ence, which rapidly accumulated, at

night. Some time during the month

of October ensuing, he was discharged

from the service of the railroad com-

pany, ostensibly on account of private

matters, but there is every reason to

believe that his dismissal was owing to

the fact that he was 'known as the orig-

inator of the Brotherhood movement,

and was looked upon by the officers of

the Michigan Central as a dangerous

agitator. The Brotherhood at once took

measures to secure his undivided ser-
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vices, and from that time until August,

18G4, he was engaged in traveling for

the purpose of organizing new Divi-

sions, and attending to the general in-

terests of the Brotherhood; and, as

may be conceived, the position was no
sinecure. Indeed, the difficulties that

beset his path, and the obstacles to over-

come, would have appalled and disheart-

ened any but a man of unselfish im-
pulses, of inflexible will, and firm re-

solve. Convinced of the integrity of

his purpose, and determined upon a

noble achievement, the Brotherhood en-

gaged to pay him a salary. But there

were no funds in the treasury, and he

was thus without the necessaiy means
to carry on the undertaking.

A printer in Lafayette, Ind., was
finally induced to print one thousand

copies of the constitution and by-laws,

on the credit of the G. N. D., and with
these Mr. K. started on his mission.

Orders had been issued by the officers

of Michigan Central, Toledo, Wabash &
Western, and some other Western roads,

prohibiting engineers and conductors

from passing him on trains free, on
pain of dismissal; and as he was with-

out means to pay fare, how he contriv-

ed to appear at the different points at

Which he operated and organized Sub-
divisions, was often a puzzle to these

astute officials. But he kept "march-
ing on," riding on engines and in freight

cabooses at night, over roads where he
was proscribed, and on one occasion, a

friendly freight conductor gave him the

exclusive use of an empty freight car,

and thus helped him on his way for a

distance of about fifty miles.

During this time he was also busy
with his pen, contributing numerous
articles to the public press in the inte-

rest of labor, and in particular one
which appeared in the Trades 1;

entitled "Combination," which attract-
ed marked attention from the friends of
labor reform.

When the G. N. D. again convened at

Indianapolis, lnd., in August, 1864,

fifty-four Sub-Divisions had been or-

ganized, the debts of the G. N. D. were
provided for, and the affairs of the Bro-

therhood were beginning to assume a

prosperous condition.

At this convention Mr. Bobinson de-

livered an address entitled " Labor vs.

Capital ; or, Diffusion against Centrali-

zation," which we have perused with

considerable interest. The predictions

made by him have proven true with

such minute exactness that we are

forced to look upon him as a man whose
judgment of things in the future and
faculty of foretelling coming events is

unsurpassed by any man in the labor

movement to-day. In this address his

superior scholastic attainments are well

drawn out. Every word spoken, every

sentence uttered, bears upon it the in-

delible imprint of a great truth. He
evidently had spent years of. unceasing

toil in the study of the great labor ques-

tion in order to qualify himself to handle

the subjeet in such a masterly manner.

Our perusal of his giant arguments and
eloquent utterances fill us with a spirit

of real disappointment when we reflect

upon the action of the Indianapolis con-

vention'of the B. of L. E., in the selec-

tion of one Wilson as the successor of

Mr. Robinson, particularly when we
consider the miserable failure which
that individual has proven himself to be.

Mr. R., for some reason, declined to be-
come a candidate for re-election to the
position of Grand Chief Engineer, but,
upon the earnest solicitations of many
staunch and true friends in that con-
vention, he consented to the use of his.

name as a candidate for the office of P.
G. A. E., and was defeated by a small
majority, through the hostility of Wil-
son, who was elected G. C. E. at that
time. Such amendments and additions
to the Constitution as were deemed nec-
essary were effected, and the title of the
organization changed to the Interna-
tional Brotherhood of Locomotive En-
gineers.
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In 1865 he was elected to represent
Division jSTo. 5, at the session of the G.
I. D., held at Rochester, N. Y., but was
refused a seat in that body, through the
influence of that same vindictive spirit

which defeated him at Indianapolis.

There remains little doubt now as to

the real motives that prompted the action
of his chief opponent. Influence and
power seemed to be the main objects of
that man. Time, the great leveler of all

things, has developed the true character
of the principal actor in the traduce-
ment of Mr. Robinson, which blinded
the delegates to the justness of his claim
to a seat in that eonvention. The sum
and substance of the whole matter was
simply a fear on the part of his suc-
cessor—whose whole energy and ambi-
tion seemed wrapped up in an insatiate
hankering for a re-election to a position
he could till with little or no credit

—

that education and intelligence would
triumph over palpable ignorance.
Strange as it may seem, conniving,
cunning ingenuity, bolstered by an un-
called-for prejudicial hatred, was again
triumphant, and Mr. Robinson was de-
nied a seat in a body which owed its

existence alone to his own untiring en-
ergy and perseverance. Still this did
not dampen the ardor or change the
principle of the man who had sacrificed
so much for the emancipation of his
fellow-workmen ; who had endured so
many hardships, who had suffered so
much persecution, because of his bold
and fearless advocacy of the rights of
labor. He pushed boldly on, proscribed
and persecuted, but not dismayed al-

ways the same, never changing, unfal-
tering spirit in the face of all his adver-
sity. Although his connection with the
Brotherhood was severed by the action
of the Rochester Convention, the time
would surely come when his vindica-
tion would be complete, and apparent
to all. He continued a non-member
until about the first of May, 1873, when
by the unanimous vote of Sub-division
ISTo. 5, he again became a member of
that Division.
On the 25th of February last, a spe-

cial convention of the Brotherhood con-
vened in the city of Cleveland, Ohio,
to consider some grave questions that
had arisen in the organization, through
the perfidy and pusillanimity of the
Grand Chief Engineer—questions which
at one time threatened serious conse-

quences, which were avoided only
through the timely action of the loyal

members of the order. Mr. Robinson
was present at that convention, through
pressing and urgent requests of many
staunch supporters of the Brotherhood.
Immediately after the meeting of the
convention, the unfaithful Chief and
traducer of the subject of our sketch,

was removed by an almost unanimous
vote from the position he had so shame-
fully filled to the great disadvantage
and detriment of the Brotherhood. Im-
mediately upon his deposition, he left

the convention dishonored and lowered
in the estimation of many who once
were his most intimate friends and
strongest supporters.

During all this time Mr. Robinson
remained a silent spectator, taking no
part whatever in the proceedings, pre-

ferring to allow theperfidiousness of his

persecutor to do its own work; in this

he only displayed his usual wisdom
and good common sense. After the

election of a new Grand Chief Engineer
Mr. R. was invited by the Convention
to deliver an address before that body,

which invitation he accepted, and de-

livered a speech with telling effect;

during his entire discourse he did not

once allude to the undermining and
vindictive spirit of that deposed Chief,

who had placed him in an unfair

light before his brother members. He
preferred to let time alone work out his

complete vindication. His speech drew
forth a unanimous expression of satis-

faction, and the impression made must
certainly be gratifying to him as it was
pleasing to his auditors.

Mr. Robinson is now employed as_ lo-

comotive engineer on the second divi-

sion of the A. & G. W. R. R., with his

residence at Kent, Ohio. Time has vin-

dicated his course in connection with
the labor reform movement, and with a
judgment matured by experience and
observation, he appears to be patiently

awaiting his opportunities, and it is

hoped that long after the names of those

through whose malice he was so long-

defrauded of a just share in the con-

duct of the affairs of the organization

which he labored so faithfully to estab-

lish, shall have passed unhonored and
unmourned, into an infamous oblivion,

his memory will be cherished by the lo-

comotive engineers on this continent, as

the founder of their Brotherhood.
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Trades' Unions.

Cleveland, O., March. 1874.

Mr. Editor: — Workingraen are so
often warned against the evils of trades'
unionism—they are assured that it is

only a strange infatuation, while its ad-
vocates and leaders -are denounced in
such unmeasured terms in nearly every
newspaper they see, that it is not sur-
prising if some men begin to waver
and doubt the wisdom of belonging to

such associations. Till a newspaper, de-
voted to the interests of labor is started,

we cannot expect it will be otherwise.
Daily slander ought to be met with
daily reply. In the absence, as yet, of
such an advocate, with your permission
I will try and show that Trades' Unions
are not an infatuation ; but, on the con-
trary, the only safeguard of the inde-
pendence of workingmcn, and the true
foundation of their future prosperity.
In production, two elements are ne-

cessary,—labor and capital. As society
is at present constituted, we find these
two necessary elements, not combined,
but separated, and even antagonistic.
The workingman, through no fault of
his own, is born into the world to face
the problem of winning his daily bread
with no provision but his skill as a work-
man. Having no reserve fund to sup-
port him at starting, with all t he power
and will to work, lie would starve be-
fore he could make his labor produc-
tive. The capitalist lias the reserve
fund necessary to make this labor pro-
ductive; and though to be so, labor is

as necessary to capital as capital is to
labor,—yet they stand on a different
footing. Capital will keep; labor will
not. The capital not profitably em-
ployed to day, may be so to-morrow;
but the labor of to-day can only be used
to-day, or lost forever. At the outset,
then, we find that instead of being
on an equal footing, one element of pro-
duction has an immense advantage over
the other. Capital is thus enabled to
dictate the terms of all contracts be-
tween capital on the one side, and labor
on the other. Another evil that still

further confirms this tendency towards
low wages, is that in a case where the
majority of employers of labor might
be willing to yield favorable terms to

their workmen, while the minority were
insisting on the most stringent the ma-
jority would be compelled to yield ; for,

as labor is usually in excess of capital,

if they did not, the minority would still

be able to secure labor on their own
terms; and thus enabled to undersell,
would either compel the others to yield
or leave the business. From this it nat-
urally follows that the profits of pro-
duction will flow to capital; for if labor
refuses to accept the terms that will
yield this result, the capitalist has only
to wait and starvation will soon place
the laborer at his mercy.

These conditions having reduced the
wages of labor to the mere amount
necessary to live, and workingmen be-
ing no more exempt from sickness than
those more favorably situated, it became
necessary to devise some means to avert
the horrors of starvation at such times.
As individual savings, being too insig-
nificant, could accomplish nothing,
workingmen began to club their savings
or at least invest a part of their income
in more prosperous times in a common
fund, to be devoted to the relief of any
of their members in distress. Such was
the origin of Trades' Unions, and such
to-day is the first object to which they
devote themselves. But once started,

and realizing the advantages of combi-
nation, workingnien gradually extended
the original scheme so as to ameliorate
the other hardships of their lot. What
these are, many writers have attempted
to describe, and most workingmen
know; but I will only refer to one as

bearing directly on the subject under
consideration. Adam Smith first show-
ed, and it has been abundantly confirm-
ed by succeeding writers on Political

Economy, that while masters never vol-

untarily raise wages, they frequently
combine to lower them. To counteract
such combinations the members of
Trades' Unions increased their sub-
scriptions, so that should a-»master at-

tempt to pursue a grossly unjust course
toward his workmen, and on remon-
strance from his men or the Union,
refuse to change it, the association

could authorize the men to strike, and
out of their funds furnish the means of
support heretofore wanting to enable
the workingmen to resist any oppress-
ion. The power thus acquired, while
yielding the protection required, will
seldom require to be enforced after the
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Unions are firmly established, for the
reason that the masters will not care to

provoke a straggle which might result
in their extinction as such, through the
loss of their capital, while workingmen
will never entail on their families the
miseries springing from a strike, except
from the gravest provocation.
Such are the objects Trades' Unions

have in view : Not to secure luxuries
at the expense of others, but to secure
to their members daily bread, and pro-
vision in sickness, and to confront com-
bination by combination. But we must
remember that the combinations we are
banded together to oppose, are those
which have the control of nearly the
whole dail}'' press, and consequently the
misrepresentations and slanders we so
often see are the opinions of those
whose interest it is to have the working-
men disorganized and at their mercy.

J. C. Dewar.

Warsaw, N. Y., Feb. 21, 1S74.

Mr. Editor:—Being a Union man,
with heart and hand in the cause, and
interested in the welfare of our organ-
ization, I sit down to give you a brief
sketch of my travels during the past
year, and to review the men and the
different M. M's. I have had the pleas-
ure to work with. On the 10th of
March, 1S73, I left my home in Warsaw
(where I had been visiting my parents
for a short time), to once more try my,
luck at the machinist trade; and with
my bundle under my arm, and a "God
bless you, my boy," from my mother,
I turned my face Westward for a tramp,
and struck a job in Elkhart, Ind., on
the 15th of March, where I found a jolly

good set of boys and all No. 1 Union
men, together with the kind hearted
and benevolent M. M., Win. Hill, who
has the welfare of his men at heart. A
little incident transpired while I was
there that served to show how indis-

creet members can injure the Union
and those connected with it, by idle

threats and unwarrantable assertions.

A member of No. 12 made a good many
remarks in regard to what the Union
would and could do, which reached the
ears of the M. M., and very nearly
caused a strike by his commencing to

discharge Union men; but thanks to

the efficient officers of No. 12, it was
adjusted amicably to both parties. In
July we had one of those suspensions

—

or polite discharges—that occur so fre-
quently on railroads now days when
the officers have been squandering the
company's money, and I was once more
billed for a tramp, and I started for
another job. On the first of August I
went to work in Milwaukee, Wis., un-
der J. M. Lowry, M. M., on the M. &
St. P. B. E., and as good a man as ever
held the position of M. M. As to the
boys, they were first class fellows and
good Union men. Nos. 1 and 2 of Wis.
are both splendid Unions. While jog-
ing along here Jay Cooke & Co. " bust-
ed," and there was a wholesale busi-
ness done in the "sacking" line here
as well as elsewhere, and I was once
more on the road. I went to Chicago,
visited No. 3, and from there I went to
Bloomington, 111. I was sorry to find
no Union there, as there are plenty of
men to make a good one. I next went
to Springfield, Hannibal, Moberly, and
St. Louis, and then up the I. & St.
L. B. B. to Mattoon, 111., where I
worked four months, and as theM. M.
and men employed there deserve more
that a passing notice, I shall say a few
words in regard to them. As the M.
M. is at the head of the shop affairs, I
shall notice him first. Mr. A. J. San-
born, a man somewhat advanced in
years, but possessing an unlimited
amount of knowledge in the locomotive
line, and having had a great deal of ex-
perience in shops and on the road as an
engineer, makes a very valuable officer

to the company, and has a great deal of
sympathy for the men under him. As
to the boys of No. 8, I never met with
a better set of fellows in my life. They
have got about every available machin-
ist and blacksmith into the Union, and
a snug little sum in the treasury. But
as there are always exceptions in every
case, so No. 8 is not without her en-
emies, and has two beautiful specimens
of "scabs." Scab No. 1 bears the poet-
ical name of J. F. Chuse. If I was
going to choose (Chuse) a' man to prac-
tice petty tyrannies and perform unau-
thorized and unprincipled acts toward
his fellow workmen, he is just the
thing I should select. He was once a
member of No. 8, but she was forced to
kick him out for his meanness. No. 2
is represented as a dried up little old
man by the name of F. A. Warren,
who came to Mattoon in a destitute con-
dition, with a sick wife and no money.
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The members of No. 8 loaned him money
and went his security for doctor and
meat bills, and now he denounces the

organization to repay them for their

trouble, and to create sympathy in his

favor from scab No. 1. God speed the
redemption of such characters.

Bidding the boys good bye in Mattoon,
I started for home again, where I ar-

rived in due time. 1 shall remain until

times improve.
From a Tramp. (C. B.)

Jeffersonville, Ind., March, 1874.

Mr. Editor:—The last letter I wrote
to you was so curtailed that it appeared
in print very incoherent. The proposi-

tion I enunciated and several of the
arguments I urged in support of the
same were left out, and the first and last

parts of the letter put together in such
a way as to appear to me ridiculous. I

am glad to see, however, that Brother
Greusel, of Detroit, has had the same
subject under consideration. I lay it

down as a fundamental principle that as

we all belong to the Machinists and
Blacksmiths' International Union, and
all pay equal dues as members of the
same, we should all derive equal bene-
fits from the institution, if we require
them. In order to make the benefits

equal throughout the organization, I

hold it is necessory to consider the rev-

enue derived from all constitutional

sources—namely initiation fees, month-
ly dues and tines—as one common fund
out of which the expenses of the whole
organization shall be paid—namely hall

rent, fuel, stationery, etc., and sick be-
nefits. To effect this it is necessary to

equalize the balances left in the trea-

suries of all subordinate Unions at the
end of each term, excluding of course
all money derived from private enter-
prise, such as balls, concerts, pic-nics.

I am glad to see in the Journal that
the truth is pronounced at last, that the
interest of employer and employee are
not identical. I have always been dis-

posed to this view of the case. It is to

the interest of the employer to cut us
down 10, 15 or 20 per cent, in our wages,
to cease manufacturing, or to manufac-
ture less than formerly, but have the
employed an identity of interests in

these things'? By diminishing manu-
facture the employer may increase the
market price and swell his profits, but
will the employed participate in that

increase ? If not where is the identity ?

Wages have been reduced at a time
when the necessaries of life are dearer,
and at a season of the year when we
usually require more of them. Yet this
is made the occasion under a false pre-
text—the panic—for the employer to
show the identity of his interests with
the employed. Away with such a non-
sensical idea! Such an identity is a
nonentity. It is a monstrous humbuo-
and such a proposition is unworthy of
serious utterance by any intelligent
man. The interests will never be iden-
tical till the workman receives a just
per centage of the profits of his labor.
Shall we look for such a desirable thing
under the existing order of things? I
think not. But I do think that when,
by the means of co-operative partner-
ship, the workman becomes his own em-
ployer the identity will be real. When
workingmen are their own capitalists,
and own their own shops, machinery,
and material, they will have an interest
in every stroke of the hammer and
every revolution of the machinery ; the
bugbear of strikes will be at an end, and
the apprentice question, and many trou-
blesome problems will be settled. The
interest of the employer and employed
are not identical, and such a falsehood
should be expunged from the preamble
to.our Constitution.
Let's have a weekly paper by all means

even if it contains no news ; one month
is too long to wait for the Journal.
There are plenty of questions which can
be continually discussed, and our corre-
spondence is increasing because men
are getting awake. Let us have the
news of the week if it will prevent
workingmen from purchasing the pa-
pers of their enemies.

I believe this is the month for dividing
the districts out for representation at
the Louisville convention. I hope—in
session—questions will be decided, not
reconsidered or referred to the organiza-
tion for settlement. J. Ambrose.

Martlnsburg, W. Va., March, '74.

Mr. Editor—'' What is the future of
the workingmen of America?" is a
question that should be asked by every
follower of Vulcan and Watt. The
answer is readily found— "What we
choose to make it." It lays within our-
selves to lighten the burden under which
so many of our craftsmen are groaning.
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We are to a certain extent responsible

for many of the evils that afflict us.

But how can we secure relief? Cer-
tainly not through strikes. We have
squandered altogether too much money
on that suicidal mode of warfare, and
the privileges secured through it have
been very dear bought indeed. It would
be much better if the workingmen of
America unite at the ballot box, and
there secure their rights so long and
wrongfully withheld from them. It

would tend greatly to advance their in-

terests if they would withhold their

support from all newspapers that oppose
them and support only those that favor
their interest. It seems the height of
folly to support papers whose only forte

is to abuse, slander and ridicule work-
ingmen. Yet we find thousands of our
fellow-craftsmen who are guilty of this

very folly. It is lamentable to think
that workingmen will be such dupes as

to support men who take their hard
earnings with one hand and smite them
with the other. But I am in hopes to

see the workingmen of this country issue

forth from such bondage and through
education made to see their true inter-

ests and know their true friends.

I was greatly pleased to see such in-

terest manifested in the Industrial Con-
gress organized in Cleveland, Ohio, in
July last. I see in it a bright ray of
hope for the toiling masses of the New
World. May it continue to grow in
strength and influence until it numbers
within its folds all who labor, all who
strive by the sweat of their faces to earn
their bread. Then will the corporate
monopolies which are oppressing our
fellow-laborers everywhere be made to

tremble, and our God-given rights no
longer trampled under foot by labor's

oppressors. Z. T. B.

Nashville, Tenn., March 16, 1874.

Mr. Editor :—I see in the Journal
a great many articles on co-operation.
Now co-operation is good, and some-
thing the American mechanic will
eventually have to turn his attention to

;

but a t present our whole energies
should be directed toward perfecting
our organization. In September next
our biennial convention is to be held,

and I think correspondents could not do
better than discuss through our journal
questions that will be likely to be con-
sidered by that body.

There is one question of paramount
importance, and that is equalization of
funds. Under our present system, a
great many of our small Unions are
struggling for existence, while large
Unions have a surplus of money on
hand. For instance, I will take the
case of No. 2 of Tenn. We have been
running this Union for the last two or
three years with varying success, but
at present it is at a very low ebb. Our
members are gradually dropping off for
lack of interest. We have had several
sick members, but the Union has been
unable to pay them sick benefits, as the
Constitution promises. Now this state
of things has a tendency to injure our
organization, while at the same time
a great many Unions have a large sur-
plus of money lying idle. The mem-
bers of small Unions pay as much in
clues as members of larger Unions, but
cannot get the same advantages. By
adopting equalization of funds, every
member will stand on an equal footing.
Why should he not, so long as he con-
tributes his share of money '? By equal-
ization, Subordinate Unions would be
more united. The Amalgamated So-
ciety equalize their funds every year.
There is a branch of it in this city
which numbers about ten or twelve
members ; it has been organized about
seven or eight years, and if it had not
been for equalization it would have
ceased to exist long ago. Through it

they are at all "times able to do what
their constitution promises, viz. : pay
their members their weekly allowance
when out of work or sick, and our or-
ganization might do the same. It is ap-
parent to all that our trades are steadily
depreciating, not only in wages, but in
the adoption of obnoxious rules by our
employers. How many of our mem-
bers have boys whom they would like
to put to the trade ; and if we allow our
trade to go down as it is, what a poor
prospect they have before them. So it

behooves us all to guard our trade. To
do this we must unite and build up our
organization, so that the men who stand
aloof from it, will be glad to enter our
Brotherhood. I hope some of our mem-
bers will take up this and other ques-
tions, and let us try to build our organ-
ization up, so that it will be able to
confront monopolies, and be an effect-
ual check to their encroachments.

B. Baxendale.
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Columbus, O., Feb., 1874.

Mb. Editob—In reply to your pro-
blem of what is the tractive force of a
locomotive which has drivers 5 feet in
diameter, 10 inch cylinders, 24 inch
stroke, 20 pounds pressure, my answer
would be 1228.19040 tonnage on the level

surface.
Very respectfully,

D. D. Morris.

BOHLMAN—KRUPPENBACKER—
By the Rev. W. Langford, Bro. Henry
Bohlman, of No. 2 of N. Y., to Miss
Katie Kruppenbacker, both of Yonkers.

COWELL— BEAN — In Louisville,

Ky., February 16, 1874, Mr. Edward
Cowell to Miss Maggie Bean.

DOWLING— O'BRYAN—In Louis-
ville, Ky., February 10, 1874, Mr. P. J.

Dowling, of Philadelphia, Pa., to Miss
Angela O'Bryan, of Louisville.

URQUHART—MAGRANE—In Jack-
son, Tenn., February 17, 1874, by Rev.
Mr. McNair, Thomas Arthur Urcp-ihart,

machinist and engineer, to Mrs. Eliza-
beth A. Magrane, both of New Orleans.

COWELL—Robert Cowell, father of
Bro. R. W. Cowell, Deputy President
of No. 1 of Ky., and a worthy member
of old No. 9 of Pa., formerly located at

Allegheny City, died in Allegheny City,

Pu., aged 76 years.
DILL—In Columbus, Ohio, March 14,

1S7L Mrs. Dill, wife of Bro. T. H. Dill,

of No. 5 of O.
JOHNSON—Died in Albany, Feb. 8,

1874, Bro. Joseph Johnson, of No. 1 of
New York.
LIPPS—Bro. Henry Lipps, of No. 14

of N. Y., died in Corning. (Date and
age not given.)
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Head the third pane of the cover and see

the inducements toe offer to those who will

canvass for the Machinists and Black-

smiths' Monthly Journal.

JOHN FEHRENBATCH.
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This engraving represents the celebrated and world -

reno.wued Wilson Shuttle Sewing Machine. It is

elegantly ornamented and finely finished. For simpli-
city and durability it surpasses all other Machines
manufactured, and lor quantity and excellency of work
performed its superior is nowhere to he had

livery mechanic is here afforded an opportunity of
securing one of these valuable machines I'm" his.l'atiiily,

without any cost to himself. The Journal is a cheap
but valuable mechanical work, and will find ready sale
among all classes in our community.

Our lady friends have now a splendid chance for
getting an invaluable present without the outlay of one
cent. There is hardly a lady of any influence who can-
not secure one hundred subscribers in less than a week.
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All letters pertaining to the Journal must be sent
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JOHN -FEHRENBATCH,
88 Seneca Street,

CLEVELAND, OHIO.
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